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Chapter 6

General Discussion and Conclusions

	  

 
5.10.3 Policy Implications  

 
This study takes a first step in evaluating the role of peer characteristics in the 

informal peer networks of individuals with degenerative eye conditions. Further 
research is needed to provide us with a complete picture of the role of peer 
characteristics in group satisfaction and in the wellbeing of these individuals. 
However, we cautiously draw the conclusion that, while achieving optimal group 
composition is challenging—i.e., it is difficult to achieve a composition that allows all 
participants an opportunity for upward comparison processes—there are some steps 
that could be taken. First, similarity on certain experiential and structural grounds is 
an important initial step for encouraging individuals to join networking groups. 
Second, having mentoring figures in groups can be a powerful tool, as this type of 
contact benefits both the mentor (downward comparison) and the person being 
mentored (upward comparison). Finally, before an individual can perceive others as 
being her peers, it is important that she has accepted her identity. Without 
identification, group processes may lead individuals to focus on their differences 
rather than their similarities, thus leaving little room for goal enhancement processes 
to take place. For this reason it would be beneficial to develop programs to help these 
individuals accept their identity and encourage them to focus on the similarities rather 
than the differences between themselves and their peers.    



	  
	  

	  

6.1 Introduction  
 

As we have identified in the first chapter of this dissertation, an individual who 
has a stigmatized identity is likely to be faced with prejudice and discrimination from 
her surroundings. To avoid being confronted with such adverse outcomes, an 
individual who has the ability to conceal her stigmatized identity is likely to keep her 
identity a secret (Goffman, 1963).  

Concealing a stigmatized identity can hold both positive and negative 
consequences for the individual. On the one hand, concealing a stigmatized identity 
may reduce the likelihood that the individual will be confronted by prejudice and 
discrimination. On the other hand, concealing a stigmatized identity may also lead to 
adverse outcomes such as reduced self-acceptance and reduced wellbeing.  

An especially interesting group to be studied with respect to identity management 
– the manner and the degree to which an individual chooses to reveal her stigmatized 
identity to her surroundings – is individuals with degenerative eye conditions. People 
who are diagnosed with a degenerative eye condition may expect to lose their 
eyesight over the course of time, but at an unknown pace. Being aware of the 
consequences of stigma, they may choose to conceal their identity at first, but will 
eventually have to adapt and renegotiate their identity management in different 
settings.  

The primary focus of this dissertation is on the workplace context. The focus on 
the workplace is important because individuals with visual impairment are known to 
suffer from high levels of discrimination in the labor market (Corrigan & Matthews, 
2003). In light of the reduced chances experienced by individuals with visual 
impairment in the workplace, the experiences of those who have an invisible 
stigmatized identity and can choose how to manage their identity (i.e. those with 
degenerative eye conditions), are of great interest. Exploring this context is of special 
interest because the perceived benefits of concealment may come not only at a high 
psychological cost (as is common with concealment of stigmatized identities) but may 
also be physically taxing to conceal (i.e., by avoiding the use of assistive devices).  

With the various studies in this dissertation (Chapters 2 through 5) we aimed to 
identify and investigate the struggles and triumphs faced by adults with degenerative 
eye conditions, in light of their invisible stigmatized identity. We wanted to gain a 
deeper understanding of the considerations underlying certain behaviors and choices, 
which directly or indirectly relate to identity management. Moreover, we aimed to 
better understand how these behaviors and choices influenced their career trajectories 
and overall subjective wellbeing. While the main focus of this dissertation is on the 
workplace context, we further sought to gain more insight into the role of peer 
relationships among individuals with degenerative eye conditions, and how contact 
relates to subjective wellbeing.  
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Due to the exploratory nature of this dissertation, and our interest in disentangling 
mechanisms and validating them with an understudied group, a mixed methods 
approach has been taken. Two studies (Chapters 2 and 4) are inductive and qualitative 
in nature. These studies make use of life-stories of white-collar workers with 
degenerative eye conditions. The two remaining studies (Chapters 3 and 5) 
incorporate a mixed methods approach using the qualitative life-stories interviews and 
quantitative survey data on individuals with degenerative eye conditions. This method 
is used to gain insights into the applicability of general theories on the topic of 
disclosure and identity, on the group of those with degenerative eye conditions, and to 
gain insights into variations and discrepancies that arise from these theories.  

In this final chapter, we will reflect on the extent to which these aims have been 
met. We will do so by first presenting a summary of the findings of the separate 
studies. Thereafter, a general discussion of the theoretical, methodological, and policy 
implications of this dissertation will be provided, while addressing shortcomings and 
opportunities for future research. This chapter concludes with final remarks.  

 

6.2 Summary of Studies Findings  
 
Chapter 2: Keeping up appearances: The role of identity concealment in the 
workplace among adults with degenerative eye conditions and its relationship with 
well-being and career outcomes 

 
Individuals who have a stigmatized identity may expect to experience prejudice 

and discrimination from their social surrounding, and in the workplace in particular 
(Goffman, 1963). Individuals with concealable disabilities, such as those with 
degenerative eye conditions, thus often hold a preference for concealing their identity 
or for engaging in passing behaviors – behaviors that allow the individual to 
assimilate to the majority group. The manner in which individuals choose the manage 
their identity depends on the chosen career path, the position an individual has in the 
labor market, and on the degree to which her eyesight has deteriorated.   

In this qualitative study we aimed to describe the interplay between passing 
patterns and work trajectories among individuals with degenerative eye conditions 
and to identify behavioral patterns. We then further wanted to examine the wellbeing 
outcomes associated with the different behavioral patterns. 

 We explored the variation in patterns in relation to disease progression and 
career phases, and sought to ascertain whether wellbeing patterns emerge, which 
relate to the different patterns of career trajectories and identity management 
(disclosure vs. concealment). We have identified five different patterns of identity 
concealment and passing strategies (i.e., behaviors the individual engages in to mask 
her stigmatized identity) in the workplace, which were linked to various work 
trajectories among individuals with degenerative eye conditions: 1) no career 
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adjustments, concealed condition throughout career; 2) revealed condition after 
adjusting career plans; 3) increasingly open about their condition over the course of 
their career; 4) engaged in career planning, always open about their condition; and 5) 
engaged in limited career planning, always open about their condition.  

The five patterns identified in this study illustrate that there are multiple manners 
in which individuals tackle identity management, stigma, and career planning over 
time. These various strategies, in turn, yield different career trajectory patterns for 
participants and, even more importantly, relate differently to overall subjective 
wellbeing. Participants who exhibited patterns of less clear career planning, in 
addition to more passing and concealment behavior, suffered from higher work-
related stress and lower self-acceptance. At the same time, participants who exhibited 
patterns with more career planning, and less passing and concealment behavior, 
showed higher self-acceptance and experienced overall fewer struggles over the 
course of their career. Thus, an important conclusion of this study is that, while 
concealment behavior has been perceived by many participants as crucial for career 
development, it can also be harmful for the individual, as it induced stress and low 
self-acceptance.  

Our findings further illustrate that concealment is not the only pathway to 
positive career outcomes. Careful career planning upon diagnosis, which takes into 
account future visual decline and associated restrictions, can be an important driver of 
positive professional outcomes as well as heightened wellbeing among participants. 
So, for those who carefully plan around their future visual restrictions, disclosure in 
the workplace does not have to act as a long-term hindrance in the workplace, and 
may even contribute to overall wellbeing.  
 
Chapter 3: What are the pathways linking the disclosure of a degenerative eye 
condition in the workplace and wellbeing? A mixed methods approach 
 

While disclosure of a stigmatized identity is known to be associated with many 
positive individual outcomes, such as higher self-esteem, more energy, and lower 
stress levels (Corrigan & Matthews, 2003; Clair, et al., 2005; Derlega, Metts, 
Petronio, & Margulis, 1993; Jourard, 1971), little is known about the mechanisms 
behind this relationship, especially within the workplace context. Individuals with 
degenerative eye conditions are an interesting case for exploring the link between 
workplace disclosure and wellbeing benefits, because of the gradient shift these 
individuals experience in their identity over time (from fully sighted to visually 
impaired). Identifying the pathways between disclosure in the workplace and 
wellbeing benefits can help promote workplace disclosure and is, hence, the focus of 
this study.  

We predicted three pathways between workplace disclosure of a degenerative eye 
condition and wellbeing benefits, namely the pathways through: 1) the alleviation of 
inhibition, 2) workplace social support, and 3) the use of assistive devices.  
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We found partial support for our predictions. Specifically, both the survey and 
interview data exhibited support for the pathway through the alleviation of inhibition 
(i.e., the emotional relief tied to not having to conceal one’s identity). Our results 
suggested that concealing a stigmatized identity, especially one that is linked to a 
progressive health condition, can be physically and mentally straining for the 
individual. Revealing such a stigmatized identity is hence important for reducing 
emotional strain and thereby inducing overall subjective wellbeing.  

The other two pathways, i.e., through workplace social support and through the 
use of assistive devices, are not supported by the survey data, but are partially 
supported by the interview data. The interview data suggest that workplace social 
support and the use of assistive devices are meaningful in two ways. First, these 
factors – although to a lesser extent than the alleviation of inhibition – do act as 
pathways between workplace disclosure and wellbeing benefits. Some participants 
reported that once they revealed their identity, they experienced higher workplace 
social support and/or started using assistive devices, which contributed to their overall 
wellbeing. Second, high levels workplace social support and the use of assistive 
devices have been reported by some participants to have preceded the act of 
disclosure, and to have, consequently, contributed to their decision to disclose their 
identity at the workplace. So, these two factors may also enhance the likelihood of 
disclosure taking place.  

Two main conclusions can be drawn from this chapter. First, all three factors 
seem to play a role in the relationship between workplace disclosure and wellbeing 
benefits. Thus, we found support not only for the psychological (the alleviation of 
inhibition) and social (social support) pathways suggested by others (Chaudoir & 
Fisher, 2010; Beals et al., 2009), but also for the physical pathway (the use of 
assistive devices) deduced from the social production function theory (Lindenberg, 
1996; Ormel et al., 1999).  

Second, while all three factors relate to disclosure and disclosure benefits, they 
may relate to them in different ways. For instance, while certain individuals may 
disclose their condition because they experience high levels of social support in their 
work environment, others may experience increased social support as a result of 
workplace disclosure. Distinguishing these pathways can help disentangle the various 
motivational processes, that individuals encounter when faced by the dilemma of 
disclosure.  
 
Chapter 4: Having both hands on the steering wheel: Car driving behavior in white-
collar workers with degenerative eye conditions 
 

Car driving is an important status symbol in Western societies, and in the USA in 
particular (e.g., Carrabine & Longhurst, 2002; Sheller, 2004; Urry, 2007). Not 
driving, hence, can act as an important factor in inducing social exclusion, especially 
in the labor market (Grengs, 2010). Due to their shifting identity (between sighted and 
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visually impaired) individuals with degenerative eye conditions face increasing 
driving restrictions. With this study we aimed to gain more understanding of how 
white-collar workers with degenerative eye conditions experience and deal with 
changes in their perceived abilities and available resources in choosing between car 
use and alternatives over time. We further wanted to investigate how these individuals 
motivate the choice to stop or to continue driving.  

The majority of participants kept holding their driver’s license after having been 
diagnosed with their condition. Driving increased the degree of mobility experienced 
by participants and, by implication, the degree of experienced social inclusion, 
rendering driving an attractive commute solution. As the condition progressed, 
participants gradually shifted from driving behavior to alternative commute solutions 
in the context of labor market activities: 1) exiting the labor market, 2) being driven 
by others, and 3) relocating for the purpose of having access to public transportation 
or living within walking distance of the workplace.  

These commute solutions were associated with a variety of experienced degrees 
of exclusion. The type of solution chosen was dependent on the visual decline 
individuals experienced, as well as the shift in resources that were available to them at 
different points in time (e.g. a spouse that is able to drive them). This finding is 
important as it stresses the importance of investigating social exclusion and the 
implications thereof as a gradient process. Not taking the gradient in social exclusion 
into consideration would result in oversimplification of the processes and the 
consequences of transport social exclusion. This in turn may result in oversimplified 
advice being extended to policy makers. 

Additionally, our results showed that the shift towards giving up driving 
depended on two factors: the expected risk participants attached to this behavior, and 
the practical value and normative value (for men) that participants attributed to 
driving. More specifically, factors restricting driving lie within a risk assessment 
individuals engage in, but the perceived benefits of driving may cloud individuals’ 
judgment regarding their own ability to drive, and to sustain driving behavior. The 
benefits of driving relate to both practical concerns (e.g., how will I be able to 
efficiently commute to work without driving?), as well as normative concerns (e.g., 
how will my work connections view my competence if I do not drive?). 

Understanding that not only practical but also normative motivations guide the 
decision to continue driving is important in understanding and predicting risky driving 
behavior. Thus, commute solutions that do not take both practical and normative 
concerns into account may still induce risky driving behavior.  
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Chapter 5: Experiential and structural similarity and social comparison processes in 
networking groups of individuals with degenerative eye conditions: A mixed methods 
approach  
 

In this study we wanted to gain knowledge about peer networking groups of 
individuals with degenerative eye conditions. The focus on this group and topic are 
important because individuals who have been diagnosed with such a progressive 
conditions may greatly benefit from learning and sharing with others who are coping 
with the same condition. However, the gradient transition between sighted to visually 
impaired may render the individual sensitive to exposure to peers with the same 
condition, as it may also induce fear and anxiety. With this study we aimed to 
disentangle under which circumstances peer network participation is positively or 
negatively related to satisfaction with participation, and to overall subjective 
wellbeing among individuals with degenerative eye conditions. 

Chapter 5 presents the results of two sub-studies. In Study 1, the role of 
homophily in peer similarity regarding experiential and structural dimensions was 
tested using survey data. We expected to find that higher homophily on both 
dimensions would be associated with higher satisfaction with group participation and 
higher subjective wellbeing. We found partial support for our expectations. The 
results regarding experiential similarity suggest that there is a positive association 
between condition severity similarity, and satisfaction with participation in peer 
groups and life satisfaction (a sub dimension of subjective wellbeing). The 
expectations regarding the role of coping similarity were not supported by the data. 
Instead, a negative association between coping similarity and life satisfaction was 
found. The results regarding structural similarity suggested that there is a positive 
association between employment status similarity and satisfaction with peer group 
participation. Our expectations regarding age similarity, however, were not 
substantiated. So, there are only limited conditions under which similarity was 
positively related to satisfaction with participation in peer networking groups and to 
subjective wellbeing. A possible reason for these restricted findings is that homophily 
might not be the most adequate theoretical tool for investigating adverse status 
transitions that have a gradient nature to them, i.e., the individual is not able-bodied or 
disabled, but rather may experience his or her status to lie on somewhere in between 
these two states. We, therefore, sought a theoretical framework which holds, as a 
focal point, self -identification, identification with others and consequent social 
comparison. 

In Study 2, interview data were used to explore the role of social comparison 
processes in satisfaction with peer group participation and with subjective wellbeing. 
The interview data illustrated that participants showed an overall preference for 
engaging in contact with others who were coping well with their condition, and thus 
an overall preference for upward comparison. Downward comparison benefits were 
evident primarily with regards to the severity of the condition. Age and employment 
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status dissimilarity inhibited identification processes and induced individuals to avoid 
peer contact, due to dissatisfaction with contact and a general negative feeling they 
associated with peer contact. Only one group seemed to not be negatively affected by 
downward comparison with peer contact, namely: individuals who took up mentoring 
roles.  

Two main conclusions can be drawn from this study. First, we have learned that 
upward comparison, as opposed to downward comparison, is a preferred state among 
this population regarding peer contact. Participants reported willingness and 
satisfaction from engaging in contact with “contrasting” subjects that is, downward 
comparison subjects, primarily if these participants engage in mentoring roles.  

Second, identification may influence the degree to which individuals with such a 
condition can benefit from contact. Individuals who have accepted their identity as 
visually impaired seem to be more open for accepting others with the same condition 
as comparison targets and as peers.  

In sum, the findings suggest that within the context of networking groups, for 
those with a degenerative eye condition, the benefits of homophily may be restricted, 
as individuals primarily prefer to be exposed to others who cope well, which does not 
necessarily coincide with the individual’s personal performance level. Thus, when 
considering peer contact among individuals with disabilities, and especially among 
individuals who identify on the spectrum between able-bodied and disabled (such as 
those with degenerative eye conditions), social comparison theory may be a more 
suitable approach. Our results indicated that considering identification processes is an 
important factor in understanding whether or not individuals will benefit from peer 
contact.  

 

6.3 Overarching Contributions and Discussion of the 
Theoretical, Methodological and Policy Implications  

6.3.1 Theory  
	  

Two important notions regarding stigma theory and the management of a 
stigmatized identity have been brought to the front in this dissertation. First, stigma 
theory (Goffman, 1963) suggests that concealment as opposed to disclosure of a 
stigmatized identity, when possible, is a preferable solution as disclosure may entail 
grave consequences for the individual. Whether or not individuals will conceal their 
identity, thus will depend on whether they have the resources to do so. An individual 
who possesses the physical resources to conceal her identity (i.e., can see well enough 
to pass as sighted), or/and who has the social, psychological and financial resources to 
conceal her identity (e.g., by having a private driver to conceal inability to drive), will 
choose to conceal her identity (Goffman, 1963). Our findings, however, portray a 
different picture. In this dissertation we have illustrated that, while some of the 
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participants reported initially experiencing negative consequences associated with 
disclosure, the vast majority of participants reported experiencing over time higher 
levels of wellbeing after disclosure than when they concealed their identity. Thus, 
concealment on the long run did not act as a preferable state, but rather as a hindrance 
of wellbeing, experienced through stress and low self-acceptance.   

Our findings relate closely to previous findings that show that disclosure of an 
invisible stigmatized identity can actually contribute to both physical and 
psychological benefits (Corrigan & Matthews, 2003; Clair et al., 2005; Derlega, 
Metts, Petronio, & Margulis, 1993; Jourard, 1971). 

Thus, stigma theory provides us with valuable tools for determining the initial 
response to stigma that can be anticipated among those who are diagnosed with a 
degenerative eye condition. However, it falls short in providing us with the tools to 
tackle the nuances in the personal context and the changes therein, which determine 
the expected long-term costs and benefits associated with concealment and disclosure 
among this group.  

Second, stigma theory shows us that identity management can take many forms. 
A person can have her identity fully concealed or fully disclosed, but she may also be 
on the spectrum somewhere in between these two states. She may be aware of her 
visual limitations being visible to her surroundings, but she may choose to try and 
“pass” as normal, by avoiding the use of a cane or a guide dog. Over the course of 
time she may shift between these states, depending on the degree to which she is able 
to conceal her identity (see previous point). Thus identity management should be seen 
as a gradient state.  

While case studies on the topic of identity management have illustrated in the 
past that identity indeed is a gradient state (e.g., Brune, 2012; Wilson, 2012; Siebers, 
2004; Samuels, 2003), empirical studies on this topic often tend to investigate identity 
management as a dichotomous state (e.g., Ellison, Russinova, MacDonald-Wilson, & 
Lyass, 2003; Griffith & Hebl, 2002).  

Furthermore, the notion of identity as a gradient state is often not taken into 
account in theoretical frameworks, which directly or indirectly investigate concerns of 
individuals who have stigmatized identities. A good example of this is the social 
exclusion theoretical framework. Scholars who have investigated social exclusion 
thus far, tended to define social exclusion as a dichotomous state (e.g. Levitas, 1996). 
However, since social exclusion is dependent on the individual’s identity, and hence 
also the gradient shift therein, it is important to consider social exclusion too as a 
gradient. For instance, if we consider the case of transport social exclusion, a person 
that has a degenerative eye condition is expected to experience different levels of 
social exclusion dependent on: 1) the degree of visual loss she has experienced so far 
and, 2) the resources she has to compensate for her vision loss such as a partner that 
can drive her. The need to consider social exclusion as a gradient is not only relevant 
for the group we focus on in this dissertation, but for many other stigmatized identity 
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transitions, such as the transition between young and old, or from being financially 
stable to being poor. 

Our approach to social exclusion is in line with recent critique made by 
Schwanen et al. (2015) on the drawbacks of dichotomizing research on social 
exclusion. They suggest that a dichotomous view on social exclusion provides skewed 
findings about social exclusion and that it is important to incorporate systematic 
analysis tools, which still provide room for interpreting ambiguity and variation.  

In this dissertation we have taken a first step at an empirical exploration of 
identity and identity management as gradient processes. We have shown that the 
individual continuously negotiates her identity and its management. Each stage 
associates to different career trajectory and wellbeing outcomes (Chapter 2). We have 
further illustrated that where a person is on the gradient between “normality” and 
having a stigmatized identity, relates to different types of passing behaviors, and to 
different degrees of social exclusion (Chapter 4).  

 

6.3.2 Methodology 
 

In this dissertation both qualitative interview data and quantitative survey data 
have been used. The qualitative interview data (used in Chapters 2 and 4) were of a 
semi-structured nature and allowed us to explore the dominant factors that play a role 
in the lives of working age adults who have degenerative eye conditions. This method 
of exploratory data collection was preferred, as this group has been understudied and 
little was known about it.  

A mixed methods approach was taken in Chapters 3 and 5. We made use of a 
mixed methods approach for two main reasons. First, it is useful when the researcher 
wants to have the ability to generalize while also gaining a detailed understanding of 
an under-studied phenomenon and group (Cresswell, 2013). Second, using qualitative 
and quantitative methods alongside each other helps provide a more comprehensive 
analysis of the research problem at hand (Cresswell, 2013).  

In Chapter 3 we used both interview and survey data in order to explore various 
theoretical links between disclosure and wellbeing benefits with the qualitative and 
the quantitative data. We first wanted to see whether we could identify these links in 
the narratives of the participants (the qualitative data) before we proceeded to 
hypotheses testing. This was an essential step because we were applying general 
theories on the sub group of individuals with degenerative eye conditions and wanted 
to start with a more exploratory approach.  

In Chapter 5 a mixed methods approach was taken as well, however, in a 
different way to Chapter 3. In Chapter 5 we started by testing a sociological 
theoretical framework (homophily) to tackle our research problem, which was testable 
using our quantitative survey data. This approach, however, led to puzzling results 
(see summary on Chapter 5) so we proceeded to taking a social psychological 
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approach (social comparison) to our research problem, which we could investigate 
using the qualitative data. 

Both in Chapter 3 and 5, the mixed methods approach allowed us to identify not 
only overarching patterns, but also discrepancies between the qualitative interview 
data and the quantitative survey data. Insight into both commonalities and 
discrepancies provides us with tools for strengthening our theoretical and analytical 
tools. The aforementioned strength of our methodological approach can be illustrated 
with an example of a discrepancy as discussed in Chapter 3. In this chapter, both the 
survey data and the interview data suggested that the alleviation of inhibition might be 
able to explain the link between workplace disclosure and wellbeing benefits. 
However, some discrepancies between the qualitative and quantitative analysis were 
found. While workplace social support and the use of assistive devices were not found 
in the quantitative analysis to link the relationship between workplace disclosure and 
wellbeing benefits, in the qualitative analysis we found partial support for this link. 
The interview data provided us with a possible explanation for the survey data 
findings, by introducing an additional causal link. That is, while workplace social 
support and the use of assistive devices acted as links between disclosure and 
wellbeing benefits for some participants, for other participants these factors acted as 
reasons to disclose their identity. So, these data also illustrated that for some study 
participants, social support and the use of assistive devices preceded the act of 
disclosure, and encouraged them to disclose their condition, hence playing a different 
role in the link between disclosure and wellbeing benefits. If we had only relied on the 
quantitative analysis we would have come to the conclusion that workplace social 
support and the use of assistive devices are not important in linking disclosure and 
wellbeing benefits. Thus, the qualitative interviews helped us get a more nuanced 
understanding of what the role of these two factors might be.  

Notwithstanding the advantages of the methods used, two drawbacks of our 
research design and sample selection should be noted. First, the aim of this 
dissertation was exploratory. Various important pathways have been identified. 
However, more in-depth research into the identified themes is needed to draw more 
general conclusions. For instance, we have identified that commute and driving were 
important factors among participants. The next step would be to design a study that 
specifically targets risky driving behavior of this group, in order to understand how 
widespread this concern is among this group and how policy makers and health 
professionals can best tackle it.  

Second, investigating the population of those with degenerative eye conditions as 
a unique group holds challenges with regards to sample selection. While a desirable 
state would be to have a normal distribution of individuals on the scale of workplace 
disclosure, our survey sample is under-representative of those who were currently 
fully concealing their at the workplace. This sample selection drawback can be 
explained by the fact that individuals who conceal their identity in the workplace 
might be less inclined to take part in research on the topic of disclosure, as they may 
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have not accepted their identity yet. The interview data and the life-stories approach 
could bridge this drawback to some extent, as the majority of individuals who took 
part in this portion of the study had concealed their identity during some time in their 
careers, and could retrospectively report on their experiences. However, retrospective 
data also hold the drawback that individuals may have false or biased memories about 
how they experienced events that had occurred in the past.  

Future research investigating the topic of disclosure among this group would 
benefit from using similar data collection techniques to those used in studies among 
individuals with other concealable and stigmatized chronic diseases, such as letting 
health professionals and medical doctors collect data (e.g., Gielen et al., 2000; 
Serovich, 2001).  
 

6.3.3 Policy Implications   
 

The final topic we will discuss is policy implications. The outcomes of this 
dissertation touch upon an important question for policy makers: is current policy in 
the US, targeted at the inclusion of individuals with disabilities, effective in the 
context of individuals with degenerative eye conditions?  

The Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) is the most prominent act in the US 
in force to protect those with disabilities in the labor market (Walk, Ahn, Lampkin, 
Nabizadeh, & Edlich, 1993). Previous research has shown that various regulations 
within this act have worked to the detriment of those with disabilities. 

Initial findings showed that the employment level among the populations of those 
with disabilities has decreased since the enactment (Acemoglu & Angrist, 1998). 
While it is not certain that this decline follows exclusively from the ADA (Kruse & 
Schur, 2003), there are no clear positive trends identified as a result of this act. In the 
following we will present recommendations, which may help improve current policy 
protecting individuals with degenerative eye conditions in the workplace, and in 
social participation as a whole.  

First, one possible means to increase the usefulness of protective policy would be 
by enlarging the scope of people who can make use of it. The findings of this 
dissertation point to an important pitfall of this type of policy, namely: it is targeted at 
individuals who have disclosed their identity in the workplace. Governmental 
assistance in the workplace often requires the employee to disclose her disability to 
her employer or to human resources in order to get access to assistive devices (e.g., a 
larger screen, or text to speech devices). Those who wish to conceal their identity may 
hence be limited in the assistance they can acquire under this act.  

This issue has been acknowledged by Santuzzi et al. (2014), who stress the 
importance of providing channels of assistance that are also useable for those with 
invisible disability and wish to keep their identity concealed in the workplace. Policy 
makers could accommodate individuals who have not yet disclosed their identity in 
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the workplace by, where possible, cutting out the employer as the middleman when it 
comes to government assistance in the workplace, such that an individual can request 
directly from the source that provides it. Adapting policy to accommodate also those 
who do not yet wish to disclosure their condition in the workplace, would make 
workplace protection policy more accessible to the broader population of individuals 
with degenerative eye conditions.   

Second, an important area for policy improvement is in the field of commute. Our 
findings point to two main drawbacks when it comes to commute-related policy: the 
commute solutions are impractical and they are normatively excluding. Regarding the 
impractical concerns, the study participants under-used public transportation and 
special transport provided to individuals with disabilities, because these commute 
modes are often inaccessible (e.g., too few services at a given location) or are too time 
consuming (e.g., a person may need to wait for multiple hours before receiving 
service). Previous studies show that mobility-related regulations within the ADA have 
worked to the detriment of those with disabilities (Lewyn, 2000). As part of the ADA 
regulations, transportation providers (i.e., public transportation and specialized 
transportation for those with disabilities) have been required to increase the quality of 
services they provide to individuals with disabilities. The new regulations, therefore, 
have increased the costs for transportation providers, which have, in turn, led to 
restrictions in the availability of these accommodations for those who need them.  

Regarding the normative concerns, study participants have shown a preference 
for commuting in more normatively inclusive transportation modes, that is either 
driving or being driven in a car by others.   

Policy makers should invest in tackling both practical and normative concerns 
when developing policy for commute accommodations for this population. In light of 
the importance of keeping up appearances expressed by participants, and the 
preference participants showed for commuting in a car (even if being driven), policy 
promoting car-pooling would be an attractive solution for this population. It would 
further provide an answer both for practical and normative concerns these individuals 
may have.  

The next step scholars should take, in order to assess whether a one size fits all 
policy is helpful in accommodating individuals who have various concealable chronic 
conditions, is to provide an overview of the similarities and discrepancies between 
different groups with concealable chronic conditions, and the challenges they face in 
light of stigma. Such insights would inform policy makers as to the degree that policy 
specialization is required, and the ways in which policy makers can service the larger 
target group of individuals with disabilities and chronic conditions under one act.  
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6.4 Final Remarks   
 

With this dissertation, we aimed to identify and understand the struggles and 
triumphs faced by adults with degenerative eye conditions in the light of stigma. We 
have done so, by improving our understanding of the role of stigma and the 
motivations guiding identity management behavior of individuals with degenerative 
eye conditions. We have illustrated that identity management concerns play an 
important role in guiding the behavior of individuals with degenerative eye conditions 
in the workplace context (Chapters 2, 3 and 4) and in their contact with each other 
(Chapter 5). The behaviors individuals engage in, in turn, related differently to the 
two main outcomes we targeted: career trajectories and overall subjective wellbeing.  

The results presented in this dissertation are valuable on two levels. First, they act 
as a first step in gaining more understanding of the broader research topic of 
integration and wellbeing of individuals with chronic or progressive conditions. 
Finally, this research project also provides tools for policy makers for accommodating 
individuals with degenerative eye conditions, who face the challenges related to 
identity management within the workplace context, and in life as a whole. 
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